
wages of having a ‘lack of clear understanding about their effects’ (p. 250); on the
other, they identify some ‘organized constituent groups that support or oppose the
minimum wage in their own self interest’ (p. 253). For example, trade unions are said
to support minimum wages because they ‘have an incentive to shift labour demand
towards higher-skilled unionized workers’. There are also larger firms that support
minimum wages in order to eliminate low-cost competition from smaller and
medium-sized companies. Unfortunately, Neumark and Wascher say nothing about
the self-interests of those organized constituent groups that oppose minimum wages.
They could have referred, for example, to the fact that much of the research on
minimum wages in the USA (including some studies by Neumark and Wascher) has
been funded by the Employment Policies Institute, an influential think tank closely
related to the restaurant, hotel, alcoholic beverage and tobacco industries.
At the end of the book, Neumark and Wascher ask the question, ‘should we

eliminate the minimum wage?’ (p. 290). Surprisingly, they do not answer it with a
simple ‘yes’; instead, they speculate rather vaguely about the possible positive effects
of doing so. In the end, they conclude that they ‘find it difficult to see a good economic
rationale for continuing to seek a higher minimum wage’ (p. 289). The latter brings to
mind the phrase of John Maynard Keynes, who in his General Theory remarked that
‘it is fortunate that workers . . . are instinctively more reasonable economists than the
classical school’.

Thorsten Schulten

Wirtschafts- und Sozialwissenschaftliches Institut (WSI)

Vocational Training: International Perspectives edited by Gerhard Bosch and Jean
Charest. Routledge, Abingdon, 2010, 324 pp., ISBN 978 0 4154 6721 6, £95.00,
hardback.

This comprehensive volume edited by Gerhard Bosch and Jean Charest provides an
excellent overview of the state of affairs in selected vocational training systems around
the globe. The volume contains detailed and well-researched case studies on develop-
ments in Australia, Canada, Denmark, France, Germany, Korea, Mexico, Morocco,
the United Kingdom and the USA. Its broad coverage of cases, moving beyond the
‘usual suspects’ by including developing and newly industrialized countries, is certainly
one of the strong points of the book. Furthermore, the editors adopt a broader
perspective on training by encouraging the contributors to take into account the links
between vocational training and general education, further training and the labour
market (pp. 11–21). This broader perspective on vocational training often also includes
discussions on the role of the social partners and industrial relations as institutional
factors supporting collective forms of skill formation such as apprenticeship training.
Some individual chapters also look at the role of the state and consequences of changes
in the partisan orientation of government (e.g. the chapter by Wiborg and Cort on
Denmark and the chapter by Rainbird on the UK). Most country chapters are
concerned with recent developments, i.e. during the last one or two decades. Some go
back to the 1970s and 1980s, but generally not further back than that.
The broad message of the book is developed more implicitly than explicitly stated

(however, see p. 22 in the introduction). Clearly, vocational training systems face
different challenges and develop in different directions. In the developing and newly
industrialized countries, policy makers are mostly concerned with expanding
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vocational training and higher education opportunities in order to promote social and
economic development. For the developed world, Bosch and Charest identify differ-
ent patterns of change, depending on the particular ‘variety of capitalism’.
In liberal market economies (LMEs), educational aspirations of youths and parents

continue to be directed towards academic higher education, and vocational training is
still seen as a dead end for weaker pupils. However, the chapter on Australia (by
Cooney and Long) adds an interesting perspective to this well-known general state-
ment by showing how policy makers have succeeded in expanding vocational training
through apprenticeships with greater success than their British cousins (see Rainbird’s
chapter) because of stronger industrial relations. In Canada (Charest/Critoph),
France (Méhaut) and partly the USA (Bailey/Berg), efforts at enhancing the ‘voca-
tionalism’ of secondary and tertiary education institutions are observed.
In co-ordinated market economies (CMEs), in contrast, the challenge is to adapt

workplace-based vocational training to the needs of a service and knowledge
economy, which puts greater value on general and theoretical knowledge. Bosch
argues that Germany’s training system has been quite successful in adapting itself to
this new challenge because of encompassing reforms of the training ordinances. In
Denmark, recent reforms have enhanced the flexibility of the system without funda-
mentally changing its co-operative culture (Wiborg and Cort).
The upshot of this tour d’horizon is that, to a certain extent, a convergence process

seems to take place, in which LMEs and CMEs discover each other’s strengths, but
maintain their particular flavour nevertheless. In LMEs, the value of workplace-based
training is increasingly recognized as a tool to facilitate labour market integration,
although in the USA, the trend seems to be reversing back to higher education
(Bailey/Berg), and efforts of policy makers to expand the involvement of firms in
training are not always successful (Rainbird). In CMEs, in contrast, the expansion of
educational opportunities in higher education and the provision of transferable skills
within training are becoming more important. In Germany, for example, the dual
principle is extended from initial vocational training to higher education by establish-
ing dual study programmes (Bosch, p. 158), demonstrating how transformations of
the system interact with the forces of path dependency as the ‘occupational principle’
is transferred from secondary to higher education.
In my view, the edited volume has its greatest benefits for scholars, who are not

(yet) experts on training, but in need of a reference point to delve deeper into
individual cases. The case studies value dense descriptions of developments over the
application of analytical arguments. Furthermore, there is no clear theoretical frame-
work driving the selection of cases included in the book, except a relatively superficial
reference to the Varieties of Capitalism debate. More cross-references between the
individual case studies and maybe additional comparative chapters would have
strengthened the comparative perspective.
The analytical and theoretical contribution of the volume could have been greater

if more efforts had been invested in explaining the observed developments rather than
describing them. Differences in the power resources of social partners, the set-up of
industrial relations, as well as the role of policy makers and the state in general would
be obvious candidates for further exploration. From a theory-driven perspective, the
broad coverage of cases, which inexorably contributes to heterogeneity, can become
a liability. In particular, the consequences of the enormous differences in the socio-
economic and political contexts between countries such as Morocco and the USA
need to be reflected in order to attenuate the concern that one is comparing apples
with pears.
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In sum, this edited volume makes an important contribution by providing an
up-to-date and comprehensive collection of case studies that will benefit those schol-
ars in need of a starting point for their own research. The strong points of the volume
are its broad coverage of cases, including developing and newly industrialized coun-
tries, as well as its sensitivity to the links between vocational training, the general
education system, further training and the labour market.

Marius R. Busemeyer

Max Planck Institute for the Study of Societies

The Crisis of Social Democratic Trade Unionism in Western Europe — The Search for

Alternatives by Martin Upchurch, Graham Taylor and Andrew Mathers.
Ashgate, Farnham, 2009, 226 pp., ISBN 978 0 7546 7053 7, £65.00, hardback.

The current financial crisis and economic recession should offer Social Democrats
plenty of opportunities for fresh ideas and projects that promise to tame capitalist
excess and offer a better-regulated and socially sustainable model of capitalism.
Instead, social democracy is in a deep crisis. In the most recent elections for the
European Parliament, Social Democratic and Labour parties received a beating,
confirming earlier electoral defeats in Sweden, Finland, Italy and France. In the few
countries where they are in government, in the UK and Germany for instance, they
look set for severe losses. Trade unions, apart from losing a partner in government,
have plenty of difficulties of their own: declining membership density, eroding bar-
gaining power, and the increasing gulf between protected and marginal segments in
the working population. Among European unions, there is a strong demand for new
ideas, not only on how to organize new memberships, but also on the aims and
purposes of unionism in the twenty-first century, its forms of organization and inter-
national co-operation. A study that aims ‘to explore the current crisis of social
democracy in Western Europe and its resultant impact on the strategic orientation of
trade unions’ (p. 1) and announces in its title to ‘search for alternatives’, is therefore
timely.
The study of Upchurch, Taylor and Mathers analyses the developments in union-

party relationships in four countries: Sweden, Germany, the UK and France. In
addition, the book offers a chapter on European trade unionism with a critique of the
European social model, an introductory theoretical chapter and a concluding chapter
titled ‘alternative futures’. The authors offer no clear rationale for why these four
countries are chosen, and not for instance Spain, Italy or Austria. Why in 2009 the
focus should be on Western Europe only, with no word spent on the difficulty of
reconstituting social democratic unionism in Eastern Europe — clearly part of its
present crisis — is also questionable.
Upchurch et al. tell the story of social democratic unionism and its present crisis in

the four selected countries with an emphasis on how the union–party nexus is formed
in institutional and ideological terms. The early days of unionism, but also the
conflicts in the 1930s, receive much space. The four chapters bring out significant
differences between the four countries in how the union–party nexus (and through it,
the relation between industrial and political action) is shaped. However, the authors
tend to emphasize the commonality in the social democratic experience, with its
tendency to accommodate the forces of capitalism, encourage productivity coalitions
and stifle union democracy in the process of wrestling concessions from capital. The
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